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I would like to take this opportunity to thank Major 

Mike Steele (retired) for guiding the Association 

through the last 13 and sometimes turbulent and 

challenging years.  Mike is the epitome of what 

dedication is and what a 1st Hussar should be.  I am 

indeed humbled to take on the mantle that Mike has 

passed down.  As someone pointed out, you are the 

first President not to complete a ñlife termò and no, 

you are not off the hook yet.  We still need your 

experience and advice.  See you at the meetings! 

Fortunately the Association has many active and 

wonderful people to work with.  Michelle Lundy, 

who has taken over the Bulletin, thank-you for your 

professionalism and what you give to the Regiment. 

For those who donôt know, Michelle is the 

granddaughter of Red McCormick, World War II 

veteran and Association member.  Michelle has 

grown up knowing many Hussars and the stories 

(some even true) that we all have heard & 

remember.   

The Kit Shop is good hands ï thank-you Ric 

Shepherd for running the shop for almost as long as 

I can remember.  He has handed off the keys and 

inventory to Ron Janus and Mark Fitz-Gerald, who 

are spending money and continue to make the 

troops happy.  

To Pat OôHagan, whose drive and great ideas have 

resulted in memorable Christmas parties and St. 

Paddyôs fundraising, thank-you. To Don Bondy, 

Steve Liggett, Nick Corrie, Nick Thiel, Alastair 

Neeley, Richard Shaftoe, Bob Beamish, Bill 

McTavish, Ian Haley and all of the others who help 

on the Museum Committee and as Cavalry Fund 

directors and officers, thank-you. This goes 

especially for those who have been (as Don Bondy 

calls it) ñHussarôdò.  It is like being ñdragoonedò, 

but by a better Regiment.  

The Cavalry Troop has been active these last two 

years, and their presence has increased the profile of 

Regiment in and around the communities of London 

and Sarnia. This troop was the brain child and is led 

by Major Al Finney.  He is always in the process of 

recruiting and outfitting the troop. The troop is 

becoming well known and many requests by the 

public have been made for their participation on 

parades and at special events. Art Boyle, who 

turned 100 years old in November, was ready to get 

in the saddle again at the November Holy Roller 

ceremonies. He actually was a trooper with the 

RCDôs and rode horses in 1939 - you canôt keep a 

good trooper down. 

contôd- 
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A special word of thanks to the Sarnia members 

who are dynamic and good at getting things done. 

Led by Peter Wood and ably helped by Ken 

Johnson, Gene & Linda Smith, Ron Prior, Jill 

Randall, Bill Chafe, and all of the others; thank-you 

for flying the flag and honouring the Hussars and 

the military in Sarnia.  Ann Wilkinson who now 

lives and works in London has agreed to be the 

official liaison between London and Sarnia - thanks 

Ann. 

The Association led by the Sarnia contingent has 

taken on the LAV project to honour those Hussars 

and other soldiers who served in Afghanistan. 

Considering recent government cutbacks, it does 

not affect our project and most of the money has 

been raised.  We will ñwatch and shootò as soon as 

more information is received.  Look for an update 

from Ron Prior in this issue of the Bulletin.             

-Joe Murray 

 

Meetings and Events 
 

Our weekly lunches are held on Thur sdays 

1200 hrs at the Mocha Shrine Centre, 

468 Colborne Street, London. 

 

 

1H Association Meetings 

Dress: Good Casual 

 

LONDON: 

 Sunday 20 Mar 2016, *CANCELLED *  

 

 Sunday 3 Apr 2016, 1300 hrs 

 Byron Legion 

 1276 Commissioners Road West, London 

 

SARNIA: 

 

 Thursday 14 Apr 2016, 1900 hrs 

 WOs' and Sgts' Mess, Stirrett Armouries,  

 574 Confederation St, Sarnia 

 

 Thursday 12 May 2016, 1900 hrs 

 WOs' and Sgts' Mess, Stirrett Armouries,  

 574 Confederation St, Sarnia 

 

 

 

 

 
 

St. Pat’s Irish Pub Night 

*NOTE LOCATION CHANGE * 

 

Saturday 19 Mar 2016, 8:00 PM ï 1:00 AM 

The London Ukrainian Centre, 

247 Adelaide St S, London 

Dress: Casual 

Tickets are still available through the kit shop or 

at: www.1sthussarspubnight.eventbrite.ca 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 
 

In Memoriam 
 

George Aziz 

20 February 2016, age 95, London Ontario 

George was a Major with the First Hussars after 

WWII, and taught business courses with the London 

Board of Education & Fanshawe College. 

 

Ivan Mater  

16 February 2016, age 96, Sarnia Ontario 

Although not affiliated with the First Hussars, Ivan 

was a well-known Sarnia veteran.  He served with 

the Royal Canadian Navy during WWII. 

 
 

http://www.1sthussarspubnight.eventbrite.ca/
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NOTICE TO ALL! 
 

2016 is the 160th Anniversary of the Regiment 

and this will be a memorable year. 

 

June 4th and 5th will be a weekend for the ages. We 

are rolling the Regimental Ball, the D-Day Dinner, 

the 160th Anniversary of the Regiment, the Change 

of Honorary Colonels, the welcoming of the new 

Honorary Lieutenant Colonel, the Change of 

RSMôs, the D-Day parade and the presentation of 

the Battle Honour ñAfghanistanò - all into two days! 

 

We want as many members, former members and 

Association members to attend as we can get to 

mark this great occasion!  The cost of the 

dinner/ball is $65.00 per person.  World War II 

veterans and widows of veterans are free.  Please 

fill out the form in the Bulletin and send your 

cheque payable to the ñ1st Hussars Cavalry Fundò.  

The Dinner and Ball will be held at the Delta 

Armouries Hotel on Dundas Street. Many of you 

remember being recruited and serving out of that 

building.  More details will be posted by webmaster 

Wayne McGregor as they become available, at 

www.firsthussars.ca & keep an eye on your e-mail.   
 

Please RSVP using the attached form no later 

than May 4th, 2016. 

 

D-DAY WEEKEND  &  

160th Anniversary of the First Hussars 
 

Saturday 4 Jun 2016 

 D-Day Dinner & Regimental Ball: 

 1830 hrs Cocktails 

 1930 hrs Dinner 

 Dancing until 1:00 AM 

 Delta London Armouries, 

 325 Dundas St, London 

   

Sunday 5 Jun 2016 

 D-Day/Change of HCol/RSM Parade: 

 1030 hrs - Association & Regiment to meet 

 at City Hall 

 Parade to Holy Roller 

 Victoria Park, London  

  

More details to followé 

 

 

 
 

Documentary Film Night at Fanshawe 
College 
By Joe Murray 

 

Last November, the Regiment previewed the film 

ñThe First Hussars and the Liberation of Hollandò 

at Fanshawe College in London Ontario. Almost 

300 people attended the event including WWII 

Hussar veterans Art Boyle, Phil Cockburn and John 

Mills. Also in attendance was the new Member of 

Parliament for London North Centre, Peter 

Fragiskatos.  Rob Carver, the Chair of Fanshaweôs 

School of Contemporary Media was also present 

along with Nigil Vazquez, Heather McDowell, and 

Charlie Egleston - who were the creative team that 

put the film together.  HCol Maas thanked the 

donors, Fanshawe College, the community and the 

soldiers who attended the opening. 

 

 
Stars of the screening: Phil Cockburn, Art Boyle,  

John Mills & Sheila DeJaegher. 

Photo: Nancy Murray 

 

We are very happy to announce that the film has 

been acquired by the National Film Board of 

Canada as part of their ñCampusò catalogue, which 

is Canadaôs leading online educational resource.  

This will make the film accessible to thousands of 

students across the country and around the world! 

 
You can view the film here: 

https://drive.google.com/file/d/0B5fz4xPQWgtLNG

xBWXlNMFp4d2c/view 

 

http://www.firsthussars.ca/
https://drive.google.com/file/d/0B5fz4xPQWgtLNGxBWXlNMFp4d2c/view
https://drive.google.com/file/d/0B5fz4xPQWgtLNGxBWXlNMFp4d2c/view
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The First Hussars Welcome WBSA in 
Historic Visit  
By Capt Leith Coghlin 

 

 
WBSA & members of the Association in Victoria Park. 

Photo: Michelle Lundy 

 

The 1st Hussars were honoured to welcome a 50-

strong delegation of students and chaperones from 

the Caen, Normandy based Westlake Brothers 

Souvenir Association in August 2015.  The three 

day visit to both the Regimentôs home garrisons in 

London and Sarnia occurred from 17-20 August 

2015. 

 

The Westlake Brothers Souvenir Association 

(WBSA) is a group of students from across 

Normandy, France that was founded in 2006 by 

Caen history teacher Christophe Collet.  The WBSA 

is dedicated to preserving the memory of Allied 

soldiers, sailors, and air personnel through 

commemorative ceremonies, maintenance of Allied 

war monuments and landmarks ï through their 

ongoing ñDevoir de Memoire,ò or ñMemory 

Project.ò  The group is especially committed to the 

lasting legacy of the Canadian contribution as Caen 

and the locales to the west of the city were located 

in the Canadian sector south of Juno Beach.   

 

In the early morning hours of 17 August, Captain 

Leith Coghlin accompanied by 1H Association 

member Michelle Lundy welcomed a weary-

looking WBSA contingent at Huron University 

College.  The group lauded the ñluxuriousò 

accommodations arranged by the Association 

following nearly three weeks of camping out on 

army cots in humid drill  halls in Armouries across 

Quebec and eastern Ontario.  The WBSA learned 

early in their tour that air conditioning is an 

unknown commodity to the Canadian Army.  

Following a brief tour of the UWO campus 

including the Memorial Tower and Conron Hall 

(named after 1H WWII Squadron Commander, 

eventual Commanding Officer, Honorary Colonel, 

and UWO English Professor Brandy Conron), the 

WBSA were welcomed by Association and 

Museum Committee members Steve Liggett, Ron 

Janus, Pat OôHagan and LCol Joe Murray and wife 

Nancy.  The group toured the 1st Hussars Museum, 

HMCS Prevost and the Battle of the Atlantic 

Memorial, as well as landmarks in downtown 

London.  The day culminated in a remembrance 

service at Holy Roller Tank in Victoria Park 

attended by several past-serving and Association 

members.  The service attracted a notable degree of 

local media coverage.  A lively post-service pub 

night was held at Winks Bar through the generous 

arrangements of Pat OôHagan and Winksô owner 

Adam Winkler. 
 

 
Pat OôHagan provides a tour of the 1H Museum. 

Photo: Michelle Lundy 

 

On Tuesday, 18 August, the Sarnia Garrison was 

pleased to welcome the WBSA to city with the 

gracious welcome and hospitality of HLCol Barry 

Hogan and wife Marcia.  A large remembrance 

ceremony and wreath laying occurred that morning 

outside Calamity Tank and the Royal Canadian 

Legion.  A BBQ lunch was generously sponsored 

by Col and Mrs. Hogan.  MWO Tim Park provided 

an animated and entertaining tour of the Stirrett 

Armouries that included dynamic sign language 

often substituting for simultaneous English-French 

translation!  Students were thrilled to get the chance 

to fire C7 rifles in the SAT firing simulator.  The 

swing into Sarnia was capped off with a lake swim 

at Canatara Park.  
Contôd - 
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The WBSA visit Sarnia. 

Photo: Joe Murray 

 

Wednesday, 19 August featured the continuation of 

the WBSAôs largest undertaking on their Canadian 

tour:  the reading of the nearly 48,000 names from 

the rolls of honour of Canadian WWII fallen.  The 

WBSA assisted by serving soldiers, 1H Association 

members, and local residents read the names of 

nearly 6,000 fallen over 5 hours at Holy Roller 

Tank.  The London reading was one of nearly a 

dozen that occurred at locations in Quebec and 

Ontario during the WBSA tour.  Sergeant Chris 

Smith generously supplied seating, A/V equipment, 

and water stations throughout and even arranged a 

detailed tour of the Regimental lines and stores at 

Wolseley Barracks. 

 

 
Gene Smith reads some names of the fallen 

at Holy Roller. 

Photo: Michelle Lundy 

 

The final event of the tour was a fun-filled farewell 

dinner at Palasad, arranged through the efforts of 

Sean Wilson and Pat OôHagan.  The WBSA left 

several gifts including more Norman flags 

emblazoned with delegatesô signatures and notes of 

thanks.  Most will  be situated in the Sarnia garrison 

as the ñBoots on the Beachò collection continues to 

expand in both the Stirrett Armouries and at 

Wolseley Barracks in London. 

 

On Thursday, 20 August, Captain Leith Coghlin 

and 1H Association member Ron Janus bid farewell 

to the delegation they left London for Toronto to 

join the Queenôs Own Rifles of Canada as their last 

stop of their 2015 tour.  Captain Coghlin made a 

surprise appearance at Pearson Airport on Tuesday, 

25 August to give a final farewell to the group prior 

to their departure back to France. 

 

The feedback and effusive gratitude expressed by 

the WBSA further amplified the value and meaning 

of the ñBoots on the Beachò campaign - which 

helps to fund the travel of 2 serving and deserving 

1H soldiers to Normandy France.  It also helps to 

facilitate the French students of the WBSA in their 

visit to Canada.  The Westlake Brothers Souvenir 

Association will  next visit Canada in 2019 and 

intend to return again to the 1st Hussars garrisons.  

The general consensus that emerged among 

participants was that, while they enjoyed every 

Regiment and home station they visited, the 

warmest and most gracious welcome they received 

was with the 1st Hussars. 

 

The tour in London and Sarnia could not have 

possibly been undertaken without the financial 

support and generosity of our Honorary 

Appointments: HCol Andre and wife Linda Maas 

and HLCol Barry Hogan and wife Marcia.  As the 

tour coordinator for the Regiment, Captain Leith 

Coghlin would be remiss without saluting the 

contributions and assistance of the following 

individuals:  LCol Rick Phillips (then-CO), RSM 

Phil Warner, MWO Tim Park, Sgt Adam Dart, Sgt 

Chris Smith, MCpl Tova Burkhart, 1H Association 

members: Joe Murray and Nancy Murray, Mike 

Steele, Ron Janus, Steve Liggett, Michelle Lundy, 

and Pat and Danelle OôHagan. 
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FYI 
 

éBravo Zulu to WWII Hussar Ted Fletcher of 

Coquitlam BC for receiving the French Legion of 

Honour medal. 

 

éRob Shaw who retired from the OPP last year is 

now a grandfather. 

 

éCongrats to Capt Chris van den Berg and family 

on the arrival of Thomas Frank van den Berg, born 

on January 5, 2016. 

 

 
LAV III Monument Project -  
1st Hussars Monument Committee  
By Ron Prior 

 

Raising funds for the monument project is going 

well. Coached by Cpl. Poland's father, the Sarnia 

Saints Rugby Club are going to hold 2 fundraising 

rugby games ï menôs & womenôs.  They are also 

putting together a huge fundraising dinner, dance & 

silent auction.  They have raised between $5000 and 

$10,000 with this event in the past. We encourage 

all Hussars to attend this function or buy a ticket.   

 

We have confirmed the following donations of 

Service in Kind: 

-Transportation of the LAV III from London, ON to 

Sarnia, ON. 

-The Labour International Union in Sarnia along 

with Sarnia Construction are building the cement 

pad with mounts for the LAV.  

-Bill Chafe of Kelgor Co. had donated a crane to lift 

the LAV onto the pad. 

 

Ken Johnson has completed paperwork with the city 

engineers & the parks dept.  He has paid the down 

payment on the LAV and been advised by Canada 

Company that our LAV has been put aside, shrink 

wrapped & is ready to go.  Ken has maintained 

liaison with the Sarnia Legion, Bill Chafe and 

Shawn Deane at Canada Company.  

 

The date of the unveiling & dedication ceremony is 

unknown at this point, likely sometime in the fall. 

We would like to thank everyone for their support 

and especially the Cavalry Fund who made a 

significant donation on behalf of the 1st Hussars. 

1st Hussars Museum Report 
By Steve Liggett 

 

On Saturday 13 February, the London Heritage 

Council held their annual Heritage Fair at the 

Central Library. This was the second year that the 

Museum was invited to have a display. This year, 

the theme was ñSnapshots In Timeò.  With their 

different period uniforms and equipment, the 

Cavalry Troop seemed like a good basis for the 

display. With material from Nick Thiel, 

representing World War II, and some brochures 

from the Museum, we easily filled the space 

available.  

 

 
Maj Allan Finney, Steve Hartwick & John Leistra. 

Photo: Nick Thiel 
 

Considering how bad the weather was, there was a 

good crowd and we talked to a number of people 

about the Cavalry Troop and Museum. Thank-you 

very much, Allan, John and Steve. They dressed in 

period uniforms and spent the day explaining the 

history of the Regiment. Thanks to Nick for 

providing the material to extend our Snapshots up to 

WWII.  Nick is also keeping an eye on the internet 

for any 1st Hussars material.  As a result, the 

Museum has obtained another Fenian medal ï 

named to Tpr Smith of the St. Thomas Cavalry.  If 

anyone else sees something of interest or has 

material to donate let us know. 

 

Finally, we are working with the Polish Combatants 

Association on a display for the fall. The object is to 

illustrate the close co-operation between the Polish 

Forces and the Canadians, and in particular the 1st 

Hussars. If you have any material or information 

that can be of assistance, please contact us.   

 

Steven Liggett - 519-455-4533 
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Photo Ops 
 

 

 
Submitted by Chris Brown 

 

This photo was taken in Toronto Harbour last 

summer on the occasion of Major Chadwick's 

retirement from the Canadian Army.  A great day 

on the water with old comrades that was very 

special indeed. 

 

LCol Mark Poland (CO RHFC, Fmr Regt 2IC 1H), 

Capt David Anderson (G1 (Svc) 31 CBG HQ; Fmr 

21C C Sqn 1H), Maj Harry Chadwick 

(Ret'd RCD; Fmr OC C Sqn 1H), LCol Chris Brown 

(4 Div HQ, Fmr CO 1H). 

 

 

Holiday Cheers 
By Joe Murray 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Submitted by Gene Smith 

 

For the seventh year in a row, Santa has visited the 

children of serving members and veterans of the 

Canadian Armed Forces who live in the Sarnia 

area.  Arranged by Linda Smith, the children and 

their parents/guardians enjoyed some crafts and 

some fine food and then the big moment  -  the 

arrival of Santa!  Gifts were under the tree, Santa 

led a sing song, and everyone came away 

smiling.  The majority of families present are 

associated with the 1st Hussars and the Regiment 

pays for the gifts for their children.  The other 

veterans present had their gifts paid for by the 

Sarnia Lambton Family Support Group and the 

HLCol made a financial donation as well.  Many 

thanks to all who volunteered to help and who 

participated. 
 

 

 

 

On Saturday December 12th, the Regiment held its 

annual "Christmas/Festive/Holidayò dinner in 

Sarnia. It was one of the largest in the past 10 years, 

with over 100 people attending.  Stories were told, 

songs sung, & veterans honoured and remembered; 

wayward Hussars welcomed back and much 

Christmas cheer consumed. Over $4000 in gifts 

purchased by the Regimental Fund were handed out 

by members of the Association, including four 40ò 

colour TVôs.  There was also a spirited street 

hockey game (with only one injury).  Bursaries and 

scholarships totalling $2000 were also given out to 

the troops.  Special thanks to the Honorary Colonels 

for helping to make this happen. A great time was 

had by all! 



 8 

 

Happy 100th Birthday to  
Art from the Beach  
Submitted by Ken Boyle 

 

 

 
Guy Chrétien & Bold 

 

 

Bonjour la famille Boyle, 

 

En cette belle journée du 11 novembre 2015,  je vous 

suppose réunis en famille pour fêter les cent ans de 

Monsieur Arthur Boyle du First Hussard, London 

Ontario Canada. 

 

Pour cette belle journée pleine de soleil en 

Normandie, je me suis rendu spécialement à 

Courseulles-sur-Mer avec une température de + 21 ° 

pour me photographier devant le tank Bold du First 

Hussard en souvenir du D-DAY Canadien.  Jôai 

déposé au pied du tank une belle fleur pour les cent 

Arthur. 

 

Que de merveilleux souvenirs me reviennent en 

mémoire et permettez-moi pour les cent ans de Art 

de me joindre à toute votre famille et amis que je 

connais chez vous dans votre belle province de 

lôOntario au Canada. 

 

Très sincèrement, 

Guy Chrétien 

Membre honoraire du First Hussard en Normandie  

 

 

 

 

Hello Boyle family, 

  

On this beautiful day of November 11th 2015, I'm 

sure you've gathered with family to celebrate 

the centenary of Mr. Arthur Boyle of the First 

Hussars, London Ontario Canada. 

  

On that beautiful, bright, and sunny day when we 

basked in 21° in Normandy, I went to Courseulles-

sur-Mer to have a photo taken of me in front of the 

tank "Bold" - the First Hussars tank in memory of 

the Canadians of D-DAY.  I placed a beautiful 

flower at the foot the tank for Arthurôs 100th. 

  

What wonderful memories to recall and allow me to 

send best wishes to your family and friends in your 

beautiful province of Ontario, Canada in celebration 

of Artôs centennial. 

  

Sincerely, 

Guy Chrétien 
Honorary member of the First Hussars in Normandy 

 

 
 
ADDENDUM: 
 
An excerpt from the book The Gallant Hussars,  

by Michael R. McNorgan, p.122 

 
ñLieutenant Charlie McLeod, wounded in the 

engagement with the 88, received assistance from a 

woman, Madame Chrétien, who lived in nearby 

Fontaine-Henry.  Madame Chrétien, whose 

husband was a prisoner of war in Germany, had 

earlier taken shelter in a cave with other family 

members including her six year-old son*  who was 

ill with pneumonia.  Returning to her home to fetch 

additional supplies she came across the wounded 

Hussar and gave him first aid.  While she was 

looking after McLeod the Regina Rifles stumbled 

over the cave where the family was hiding and the 

Reginaôs Medical Officer treated the young boy 

with penicillin, saving his life.ò 

 

 

*The young boy was Guy Chrétien. 
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Call Out The Cavalry!  
By John Leistra, Acting Quartermaster 

1st Hussars Cavalry Troop 

There is a lull in the storm of activities which gives 

me a few moments to report on some of the Cavalry 

Troop's Call Outs and activities, from September 

2015 until December 2015. 

September 19th:  Warr iors' Day 

Western Fair, London ON.   

This Call Out was a static exhibition in what first 

appeared to be a low traffic location.   We set up 

camp outside and were joined by three members of 

the First Hussars with their G-Wagon display.  Our 

display included some artifacts and tools of the 

cavalry trade.  Jan Brooks came with her Charger 

"Kye".  Jan Brooks, Vance Blackmore, Paul & 

Starlee Carew, and John Leistra took turns manning 

the display and answering questions.  Later that day, 

some of the Troop participated in a ceremony and a 

"Fashion Show" which displayed the various 

uniforms of the military through the various time 

periods of Canadian history.  When asked if "Kye" 

was a cavalry horse, one response was "He is 

now!"  According to some verbal reports, the 

combined display of the First Hussars Regiment and 

the Cavalry Troop generated 10 times the traffic 

when compared to the rest of the Canadian Forces 

units' display. 

 

 
Jan Brooks with her Charger "Kye" 

Photo: John Greenshields 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

September 24th & 25th: Wainfl eet Fall Fair 

Wainfleet ON.   

This Call Out was a live participation event and the  

Cavalry Troop was represented by Andy 

Thompson, with his Charger "Teddy", and Jan 

Brooks, with her Charger "Kye".  Again, keen 

interest from the public to verbal education, display 

of uniforms, equipment and live demonstration. 

 

September 26th and 27th: Doors Open London 

First H ussars Museum, London ON. 

At this Call Out, the public were treated to a triple 

feature of the display put on by the First Hussars 

Regiment, a tour of the First Hussars Museum, and 

displays from the 1st Hussars Cavalry Troop.  Rob 

Cromarty and Andy Thompson brought out their 

Chargers and did some simple demonstrations on 

horseback, including "how to recover from a stirrup 

strap failure".  Allan Finney and John Leistra tended 

the static display of equipment and answered the 

questions put forth by the public. 

 

October 16th:  WWI Education Day 

Fanshawe Pioneer Village, London ON.   

Andy Thompson responded to this Call 

Out.  Andy's presentation was given in the One 

Roomed Schoolhouse, which was something that 

Andy was very familiar with, having attended 

school in a one roomed schoolhouse himself.  The 

students took a keen interest in the presentation 

within this unique environment and enjoyed a 

history lesson that they will not forget. 

 

October 26th:   WWI Education Day 

Kitchener Regional Museum, Kitchener  

Allan Finney, Andy Thompson with his Charger, 

and Paul Carew with his Charger, responded to this 

Call Out.  Allan gave the history and equipment 

presentations.  Andy and Paul put on the outdoor 

demonstration.  This event was well received by the 

visitors.  The Troop has been invited back for 2016. 

 

 

 

 

Contôd -  
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November 7th:  Military Heroes, Past and 

Present, Dutton-Dunwich ON.  This Call Out was 

to the town of Dutton, for the first time this event 

has been held.  The indoor display was tended by 

Allan Finney and John Leistra, while the outdoor 

demonstration of a 4 horse section was shown by 

Ted and Jiggs Gough, along with their grandsons 

Liam and Andy Thompson.  There was a steady 

flow of visitors to this venue and it was educational 

for all those that attended.  One visitor shared some 

history and showed some artifacts that belonged to a 

family member, a Captain in the First Hussars, 

WWI.  Another visitor did not believe that we 

brought horses and a mule along, until he went 

outside and watched one of the demonstrations.  

 
Victoria Park 

Photo: John Greenshields 

November 8th: Victoria Park, London On.   This 

was a somber Call Out to the First Hussars 

Association's Remembrance Service at the Holy 

Roller Tank.  The Cavalry Troop's contribution to 

the service was "The Lone Charger", a riderless 

horse that is saddled and equipped with a sheathed 

sword and rider's boots, reversed in the 

stirrups.  This horse carries the memories of all the 

First Hussars that paid the ultimate price for our 

freedom.  The two riders that escort our Lone 

Charger have their swords drawn to protect and 

defend the memories of our fallen comrades.  Andy 

Thompson led "Teddy", The Lone Charger.  Ted 

and Jiggs Gough, riding "Ray" and "Abe Lincoln", 

provided the "Armed Guard" to the Lone 

Charger.  Allan Finney gave a short dissertation that 

explained a little about the history of The Lone 

Charger.  Liam and John participated in ground 

support.  It was an honour to participate in this 

Remembrance Service. 

November 11th:  Mount Brydges Remembrance 

Day Parade and Service.  This was also a somber 

Call Out.  Andy, Ted, Jiggs, and Liam rode their 

Chargers in this parade.  The Mount Brydges 

branch of the Royal Canadian Legion were very 

glad to have members of the Cavalry Troop 

participate in the Remembrance Day Service and 

have invited them back for November 11th, 2016's 

Remembrance Day. 

 
Mount Brydges 

Photo: Jiggs Gough 

November 14th:  Scout Camp, Dorchester 

ON.  This was a static educational Call Out.  Andy 

and John tended one of the stations that the Scouts 

had that day.  There was competition for attention 

as the Cavalry Troop's display was surrounded by a 

"Star Wars" themed weekend.  Our station was well 

visited.   Many of the Scouts that visited, had a keen 

interest in the history and artifacts that were 

presented.  The Scouts readily recognized the 

Stetson Hat of the WWI Canadian Cavalry.  The 

Troop has been invited to future Scouting events. 

November 21st: Year End Review, Middlesex 

County Building, London ON.  This was a 

meeting that reviewed the activities of 

2015.  Strengths and weaknesses were discussed, 

future training and events for 2016 were 

presented.  2016 looks to be a very busy year for the 

Troop. 

 

 

On behalf of the 1st Hussars Cavalry Troop, 

I would like to humbly thank everyone for their 

enthusiasm, support and participation. 
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A Letter Home  
Submitted by Don Bondy 

 

Canadian Army Overseas 

2 August 44 

 

Dear Rupe, 

 

Just received your airmail letter dated 26 Feb. It 

sure has taken a long time to catch up to me. 

 

Many, many thanks for your congratulations - I 

really value them coming from you - and to tell you  

the truth -  I had begun to think you'd forgotten me 

entirely - yet I have never forgotten how much I 

owe to you for the excellent training I received 

under your command, and there's never been a time 

when Ron Back and I have met but what we haven't 

remarked on how much both of us had to thank you 

for, and after all -  we two are about the only 

members of the old regiment left -which brings me 

to news of interest to you. 

 

My Bde HQ was alongside the 1H t'other day and 

we had a lot of drinks together, and I had a chat 

with many of my old boys in C squadron; I then 

moved into the front line where I am now - about 

3000 yds from the Boche main positions and just 

now we are getting shelled pretty heavily, though 

we are giving him twenty times as much back. 

 

I don't know whether you remember Cpl McLeod - 

he was a sort of ungainly farmerish type of lad in C 

squadron in your day, and still is - well he walked 

five miles to come over and see me, just to say 

hello, and I sure was glad to see him - It's little 

things like that - that makes one stop & think that 

the old N.P.A.M. wasn't wasted after all. 

 

The old 1H has done an excellent job of work and 

has taken a fair pasting.  Duncan is back in England 

- a bit of a nervous wreck I understand. Fred 

Bingham has also gone back with a sprained back.  

Ernie Harding has been retired to C.B.R.G. Frank 

White is still 2 i/c and drunk most of my rum the 

other day.  Dud Brooks, D'Arcy Marks, Jake 

Powell, & Conron are all commanding squadrons 

and doing grand jobs. 

 

 

contôd - 

I have now six regiments under command including 

a motor Bn, Recce Bn (DYRCH) and a 25 pdr field 

regiment together with a fld ambulance, workshops 

etc.  I call it a "Brivision" and they are standing up 

to it very well. 

 

I am writing this in my caravan which I have had 

dug into the ground with a bulldozer.  The hole is 

20 ft deep and it's sand bagged over the top - can 

you imagine a caravan in the last war within 3000 

yds of the Boche? 

  

Well Rupe, this is my fourth campaign now, and by 

the look of things tonight - it will soon be my last - 

Jerry seems to be cracking on our right - though he 

sure is a son of a bitch to fight.  Please write as 

often as you can, and I'll do my best to answer. 

                       

Cheerio, 

Boothie 

  

*Brigadier Booth was killed in action 12 days after 

this letter was written.*  
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THE 1ST HUSSARS KIT SHOP 
 

Following are the items currently available in the kit shop.  These prices do not include shipping costs.  If we have to send 

the item to you, please remember to enclose adequate postage.  Schedule at the moment: Open most Thursday training 

nights.   Please phone ahead if you are planning to visit.   

 

1st Hussars Kit Shop 

701 Oxford Street East, Wolseley Barracks 

London, ON  N5Y 4T7 

Phone: Ron Janus (519) 649-1947 or ron.janus@rogers.com 

or Mark Fitz-Gerald (226) 448-9169 or fitzy.74@hotmail.com 

 

Item        Cost 
Belgique berets      $20.00 

Officersô cloth cap badge    $20.00 

Cap Badge (Brass)     $20.00 

Regimental Tie      $25.00 

Blazer Crest      $25.00 

Large and small buttons - gold plated   $  3.00 each or all 8 for $20.00 

Black belt with Gold or Silver 1H buckle   $25.00 

Lapel Pin (1 H)            $  7.00 

Tie clip       $15.00 ï on back order 

1H key chain ï Gold or Pewter    $  5.00 

1st Hussars regimental coin (numbered)   $10.00 

1H Ball Caps        $15.00 

T-shirts ï black embroidered    $15.00 

T-shirts ï Army green     $10.00 

T-shirts ï brown ñKeep Calm & Hussar Onò  $15.00 

Sweat shirts      $25.00 

Windshield Decals (I H-Gold)    $  3.00 

License Plate Frames     $10.00 ï on back order 

Coffee cup Porcelain (Black)    $  5.00 

Ladies Brooch      $25.00 

Royal Canadian Armoured Corps History  $50.00 ï 1 remaining 

1st Hussars New Regimental History (2004)   $50.00 contact for shipping charges 

Bronze plaques (1H)            $50.00 

Miniature Guidon (unframed)              $250.00 

Miniature Guidon (framed)    $350.00 

1st Hussars Silver Ring                       Contact for pricing 

1st Hussars Gold Ring     Contact for pricing 

1H Guidon Pin                    $ 5.00 

1H Flag Pin      $ 5.00 

Riggers Belts      $20.00 

Sunglasses      $15 to $35 depending on style 

Tactical Gloves (half finger)    $20.00 

Tactical Gloves (full finger)    $25.00 

Shemagh      $15.00 ï on back order 

Hockey Jersey Woodland or Dessert   $125.00 

Embroidered Crest (on your own shirt or jacket)  $10.00 

Pewter Stein engraved     $95.00 

Track Suits      $85.00 

Tactical Boots      Contact for pricing 

Jerry Can Flask      $15.00 ï 2 remaining 

 

 

mailto:ron.janus@rogers.com
mailto:fitzy.74@hotmail.com
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First Hussars Association Dues 
*Please use this form for address changes as well* 

 

Hereôs my cheque (payable to the 1st Hussars Association) for 20____ dues. 

 

NAME: 

 

STREET ADDRESS: 

 

APT/UNIT #: 

 

CITY: 

PROV/STATE: 

 

POSTAL/ZIP CODE: 

 

PHONE NUMBER: 

 

I WAS IN THE 1st HUSSARS FROM   _______________ TO _______________               

I AM AN ASSOCIATE:   _____  

 

E-MAIL ADDRESS*: 

 

*Please note: You will receive The Bulletin by e-mail unless requested otherwise. 

 

Please send completed form/cheque to the Association Treasurer: Bill McTavish 

          229 Woodworth Avenue 

          St. Thomas, Ontario 

          N5P 3K9 
 

 

Donations 
 

Hereôs my cheque (payable to the 1st Hussars Cavalry Fund) for $___________ to help support: 

 

____ Association    ____ Cavalry Fund 

____ Museum     ____ Sarnia LAV Monument  

____ Cavalry Troop    ____ Londonôs St. Patôs Pub 

____ Sarniaôs Oktoberfest   ____ Other (Please Specify) ____________________ 

 

Tax receipt to be sent to: 

NAME: 

 

STREET ADDRESS: 

 

APT/UNIT #: 

 

CITY: 

PROV/STATE: 

 

POSTAL/ZIP CODE: 

 

 

Please send completed form with donation to the Cavalry Fund Treasurer: Mike Steele 

           4 Golfview Crescent 

           London, Ontario 

           N6C 5M9 
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D-DAY WEEKEND  & REGIMENTAL BALL  

160th Anniversary of the First Hussars 
4 ï 5 June 2016 

 

To all Association members and Unit members: 

Here is the timetable for the upcoming D-Day Dinner weekend.   It is imperative that you let us know if you 

plan to attend the D-Day Dinner & Regimental Ball - please help us manage this event by co-operating with this 

request.  All WWII veterans & widows - cost is covered by the Association.  If you are a veteran or widow of 

a 1st Hussar, please complete the form and send it in as well.    
 

 

Saturday, 4 June 2016 -       Dinner & Regimental Ball: 

    Cocktails 1830 hrs 

    Dinner 1930 hrs 

    Dancing until 1:00 AM 

    Delta London Armouries, 

    325 Dundas St, London 

    Dress: Formal with miniatures, business suit or equivalent for the    

   ladies. 

 

Sunday, 5 June 2016 -        D-Day/Change of HCol/RSM Parade – 1030 hrs 

            Association members meet at London City Hall before 1030 hrs 

            Parade moves to Victoria Park for the 11:00 Memorial Service 

                                             Reception to be announced.  

         Dress:  Blazers with medals, berets etc. 

    

If you plan to attend, we must have your name and cheque by 4 May 2016.       

 

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------ 

 

Reply to:  The Adjutant ï The 1st Hussars 

  Wolseley Barracks 

  701 Oxford St E. 

  London, ON 

  N5Y 4T7   (519) 660-5257 

 

 

_____________________________ will attend the D-Day Dinner & Regimental Ball - 4 June 2016. 
                       Please print 

 

 

Enclosed is my cheque (payable to the 1st Hussars Regimental Fund) for $________ 

          ($65 per person) 

 

Number of pers attending _______ 

 

WWII veterans & widows attend the dinner at no expense.  If you are a WWII veteran or widow and plan to 

attend, please print your name in the space above and tick this box.      

 


